STATE BOARD OF PLUMBING
BUSINESS MEETING
MINUTES

Date: 

August 17, 2017
Time: 

10:30 a.m.
Location: 
500 N. Calvert Street



Room 302

Baltimore, MD 21202

Members Present:

Michael Kastner, Chair

Richard Bowers, Board Members 

Michael Bowersox, Board Member
Richard J. Small, Board member
Gregory Schott, Board Member

Absent: 
 

Keith Horton, Board Member
Joseph Radtka, Board Member
DLLR Officials & Staff Present: 

Robin Bailey, Executive Director
Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Officer
OTHERS PRESENT:  


Nichalas Cummings, LU 486    

Diane Kastner, MDPHCC
Dick Wagner, J. Richard Wagner, PE, LLC 

Ron Lord, IAMPO
Jim Berndt, Jim’s Plumbing & Heating   


CALL TO ORDER: 

Chair, Michael Kastner, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:37 a.m.
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA 

Upon Mr. Bowersox’s Motion, and Mr. Bowers’ second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the proposed agenda without corrections.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES   

The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on July 20, 2017. Upon Mr. Schott’s Motion, and Mr. Bowersox’s second, the Board unanimously approved the minutes without corrections. 

The members reviewed the minutes of the Executive Session Meeting held on July 20, 2017. Upon Mr. Bowersox’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously approved the minutes without corrections. 

PLUMBING COMPLAINTS

Mr. Schott presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee

Closed Complaints
Investigation 


 
Plum-180007

Plum-170053/58/59

Plum-180009

Plum-170081


Plum-180011

Plum-170082(Re-Open)
Plum-180017

Plum-170083
Plum-180019

Plum-170085



Plum-170086
Plum-180003
Plum-180004



Plum-180010

Plum-180019
Upon Mr. Bowers’ Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee report.  
CONTINUING EDUCATION COMMITTEE
Mr. Bowers stated that he is working with staff on a spreadsheet and will follow-up a report from the inspector continuing education committee at the next scheduled meeting.     

REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS 

PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for July, 2017: 

            Plumber

     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Journey Natural Gas Fitter
	2
	1
	1
	50%

	Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
	26
	4
	22
	15%

	Master Natural Gas Fitter
	0
	0
	0
	0%

	Master Plumber/Gas Fitter
	11
	9
	2
	82%

	                              TOTAL
	39
	14
	25
	36%


Ms. Bailey reported that 39 candidates were tested in July, 14 passed, 25 failed with a 36% passing rate. Since January 2017, the passing rate is 33%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 36%.  There are currently 13,071 active licensees. 
Ms. Bailey reported that the Board has been provided statistics for individuals who re-tested after failing the exam for the months of June and July.  According to the report, the Plumbing Board is consistent with the numbers of re-testers in the other Mechanical Boards. The State Board of Master Electricians has the lowest number of re-testers averaging as low as the teens to low thirties.  Also, there is a low passing rate.  These license examinations administered by PSI Services, LLC are open book. 
OLD BUSINESS

a. Gas Course Provider  

Mr. Kastner stated that correspondence was received by Charles L. Chalk, Jr., Chalk Instruction, requesting approval as a Gas Course Provider dated June 8, 2017.  On August 11, 2017, Mr. Chalk sent an e-mail stating that the lab class for HVAC and Plumbing at CCBC Liberty Center was incomplete. Due this situation, he has requested to withdraw his application for Gas Course Provider at this time. He stated that he will resubmit his application at a later date if the lab meets what is needed for proper instruction and testing.   
b. Status of Updating Code References
Ms. Bailey stated that correspondence was received by Linda Newman, Senior Test Development Specialist, on behalf of Stephen Nakagawa, Test Development Specialist, PSI Services, LLC, dated August 16, 2017.  Mr. Nakagawa has completed his analyses and determined that PSI will need to deactivate a few test questions due to the reference changes, then the Candidate Information Bulletins (CIBs) will need to be updated. The test questions that need to be deactivated are currently only on Master Plumber/Gas Fitter and Journey Gas Fitter license exams.  For the remainder of the license exams, no adjustments to the test questions will be needed at this time. The CIBs will need to be adjusted for all Maryland Plumber exams to reflect the addition of the 2015 National Standard Plumbing Code, 2015 NFPA 54, and 2014 NFPA 58. Mr. Nakagawa recommends that both the older editions and the new additions of these references be listed in the CIBs for a period of six (6) months, and after that time lapsed, only the newer editions will be listed.            

Mr. Bowersox inquired whether PSI develops the test questions.  Mr. Kastner explained that PSI has a test bank of questions and individuals appointed by the Board develop test questions. Ms. Bailey concurred with Mr. Kastner that PSI has a bank of test questions with subject matter experts who review the questions.  These test questions were developed by the Board.  In the past, the Board has reviewed the ten (10) worst performing questions. If the Board believes any of the reviewed questions should be modified, then the questions are modified or removed from the test bank. Mr. Bowers inquired whether the Board is recommending the particular edition of the Codes that PSI Services should use. Mr. Kastner stated that there is a standard code update process, through which PSI is notified of a Code update after the regulation promulgation process. Ms. Bailey explained that PSI recommends testing in accordance with both the new and existing Code editions for a period of time and phasing out references to the former Code editions. 

Mr. Small stated that six (6) months a reasonable time frame within which to transition to the updated Codes. Ms. Bailey reiterated that reference materials for both editions of the updated Codes will be listed for 2012 and 2015 for a six (6) month period.  After that time, a license exam candidate will only be permitted to bring the 2015 Code into the test site. Mr. Schott stated that this will begin September 1, 2017 thru February 1, 2018. 
Counsel inquired to the Board when the new editions of the Codes will be published, after which time, a Code Committee should be available to prepare for the cyclical Code updates and adoption of corresponding regulations. Ms. Bailey stated that she has not been informed of any upcoming Code updates at this time. Ms. Kinstler advised the Board that there is currently a Department-wide halt on new regulations unless they are necessary to protect the safety and well-being of the consumer, but asked when the 2018 editions of the National Standard Plumbing Code Illustrated and NFPA 54 and the 2017 edition of NFPA 58 will become available to the Code Committee so that they could begin working on Code updates. Dick Wagner advised that the newest Code editions will be available by the end of this year. Mr. Lord stated that a draft is currently available and the Committee could begin to work on the updates at any time. The new Code book could be published before the end of year, and as early as November, 2017, but no later than February, 2018. There remain some formatting and illustration changes that must be completed.  The document is expected to be sent to publication by October, 2017.  Counsel stated that she would inquire whether the Board will be permitted to adopt Code updates notwithstanding the Departmental policy on new regulations in place at this time. She suggested to the Board that the Code Committee begin work on the updates as early as the Codes are available to them.         
Upon Mr. Small’s Motion, and Mr. Bowersox’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve PSI Services, LLC recommendation that both the older editions and the new additions of approved references be listed in the CIBs for a period of six (6) months, after which time, only the newer editions will be listed.          
NEW BUSINESS
a. Gas Course Provider Standards  
Mr. Kastner stated that he had an update regarding the information of what is required for gas providers. BGE is no longer training gas providers and relies on public providers to do the training, including Baltimore City. At the previous meeting, Mr. Radtka offered a more detailed description of what is required for a gas course.  A few months ago, the Board approved Wayne Fishpaw as a gas provider.  Mr. Kastner suggested the Board should approve minimum standards for labs used by gas providers. Mr. Small stated that the Board should check with Mr. Radtka to see what has been the acceptable standard for previous providers. 

Counsel stated that there are regulations pertaining to required criteria for approval of providers of cross connection/backflow inspections and testing, such as instructor credentials, facility features, equipment, etc. However, no similar regulations are currently in place for approval of providers of gas instruction. Mr. Kastner suggested that these standards be approved via Board policy for gas providers so there is a standard established for approval of providers of gas instruction. Ms. Bailey inquired whether there was a Committee established to develop the backflow provider regulations. Counsel stated that there was such Committee, which took approximately four (4) months to develop regulations pertaining to the approval of backflow providers. Mr. Kastner suggested that the Board have a Committee to address this issue.  Mr. Schott inquired about the standards used by the Board to evaluate recently-approved providers of gas instruction.  Mr. Kastner advised the Board about discussing the applications with Mr. Radtka prior to application approval to be a gas provider. Mr. Bowersox asked about the credentials of individuals who provide the instruction at this time.  Mr. Schott stated that these tests are hands on training in preparation to take the test.    
Ms. Bailey inquired to Counsel whether there could be enforcement by the Board of a policy. Counsel stated that most boards have not promulgated regulations establishing the credentials of providers or features of approved facilities to offer such instruction, but, by analogy, have established requirements for qualifying continuing education subject matter and method, as well as pre-license requirements. For most boards, there are no statutory requirements to that establish standards for the approval of providers of such training. A few years ago, this Board took a position to set forth in regulation what requirements are needed for providers of cross connection/backflow certification, to include instructor, provider, education, classroom, curriculum, etc.  Counsel advised that the Board has not established similar standards to evaluate and approve providers of gas instruction, but that the Board still has the authority and the responsibility to evaluate and approve such training and the provider of such training. Counsel advised that the Board might consider establishing similar standards for providers of gas instruction as soon as the Department permits, so as to avoid a potential challenge.  Counsel further advised that the Board’s development of such criteria for gas education would be useful to prepare a regulation when the Department allows, as well as to assist staff in answering questions of candidates seeking such approval. Mr. Bowersox suggested that the Board review provider candidates on a case-by-case basis.  Mr. Kastner stated that a case-by-case situation could result in a challenge of the Board’s determination without established evaluation criteria. Counsel reiterated that most boards do not have a recorded policy of the basis for such approval.  After a lengthy discussion, the Board agreed to establish a Committee to review standards required for gas providers.     

Upon Mr. Schott’s Motion, Mr. Bowersox’s second, the Board unanimously voted to establish a Committee to review standards required for gas course provider education. Also, the Committee will evaluate the standards and equipment for gas course providers.                          

CORRESPONDENCE
a. No Lead Saddles 

Mr. Kastner stated that correspondence, dated August 9, 2017, was received by an anonymous individual concerned about no-lead saddles. This individual is concerned about a company in Martinsburg, WV that is allegedly selling brass service saddles in Allegany County. He has requested that the Board look into this matter. Counsel suggested that this might be a matter for the Complaint Committee and advised informing this individual that he can file a complaint with the Board. Staff advised that in the past, the Board has requested that he provide additional information regarding similar allegations, which he has failed to provide to date. The Board will no longer continue to respond to such allegations unless this individual files a complaint. As this may result in a complaint, the Board ended its discussion of this matter in public session. Counsel deferred to Ms. Bailey to contact this individual to file a complaint with the Board.   
b. Inspector to Master Plumber license

Mr. Kastner stated that he received correspondence from an individual inquiring whether he can reactivate his Master license when he retires as an inspector.  The Board determined that an inspector can reactivate a Master license after serving as an inspector.     
c. HCPSS DLLR Licensed Plumbers 
Mr. Kastner stated that correspondence, dated July 28, 2017, was received by the State Board of HVACR Contractors (HVACR Board) regarding the Harford County Public School System allowing licensed Plumbers to provide certain HVACR work on construction/renovation projects, instead of licensed HVACR contractors. Jim Berndt, a plumber and member of the HVACR Board, had requested that the correspondence be shared with the Plumbing Board. Ms. Kinstler advised that, pursuant to Bus. Occ. & Prof. Art., §12-301(i), certain licensed HVACR contractors may be authorized to provide propane and natural gas services. Similarly, in accordance with Bus. Reg. Art., §9A-103(7), licensed plumbers may be permitted to provide HVACR services on hydronic heating systems.  
COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel stated that staff did a stellar job under Ms. Meyers’ leadership while Ms. Bailey was on medical leave.  She expressed her happiness over Ms. Bailey’s recuperation and return to the office and welcomed Ms. Bailey back to the Plumbing Board.  
CHAIR’S REPORT 
Mr. Kastner agreed with Counsel’s sentiments.  He expressed his gratitude and welcomed Ms. Bailey back to the Plumbing Board.  
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Ms. Bailey stated that she was happy to be back.  She thanked staff and Ms. Meyers for her wonderful work while she was on medical leave. She thanked the Plumbing Board members for their well wishes during her recovery.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

There was no Executive Session to offer.  

PUBLIC COMMENT 
Mr. Kastner had asked that the public introduce themselves to DLLR staff and the Board members. Mr. Wagner stated that he is a licensed Master Plumber with Baltimore County, performs private plumbing work and has over 37 years with Poole and Kent as Chief Engineer. Currently, he serves on the Baltimore County Plumbing Board. Mr. Lord stated that he is the Regional Manager for IMAPO. Mr. Berndt stated that he is a licensed Master Plumber operating his own business and currently serves as a Board member on the HVACR Board. Mr. Cummings stated that he is a member and recruiter for Local Union 486 Plumbers and Steamfitters. Mrs. Kastner stated that she is the Executive Director with over 30 years of education and training for the Maryland PHCC.   
ADJOURNMENT

Upon Mr. Bowers’ Motion, and Mr. Schott’s second, the Board unanimously carried to adjourn meeting at 11:30 a.m.
_________________________



__________________________

Chair, Michael Kastner 




Date

Without Corrections ______



With Corrections ______ 
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